
 

The 10 6 th  Annual Meeting and Reports of  

St. Christopherôs Episcopal Church 

Oak Park, Illinois  

 

1912 - 2018  

We, who are many, are one body in Christ, and individually we are members one of another.  
Romans 12: 5 

 

 
 

 

Sunday, January 28 , 201 8 

 

https://www.google.com/imgres?imgurl=https://www.ctis-southampton.co.uk/s/cc_images/teaserbox_6820728.jpg?t=1493297538&imgrefurl=https://www.ctis-southampton.co.uk/news/&docid=jsjYVeRRkXUiuM&tbnid=9XStJlTXXWlQ7M:&vet=10ahUKEwjb8veZ7MPXAhUpwYMKHZufAR44ZBAzCBIoEDAQ..i&w=500&h=236&bih=770&biw=1536&q=images of christians together&ved=0ahUKEwjb8veZ7MPXAhUpwYMKHZufAR44ZBAzCBIoEDAQ&iact=mrc&uact=8


 

Table of Contents  

Agenda  ................................ ......................  ................. ............. .. 2 

Vestry Members and Nominees  ................................ .....................  3 
Bios of Vestry Nominees  ................................ ...............................  4 

Minutes of the 10 5th  Annual Meeting  ................................ .............  5 
Senior Warden's Report  ................................ ................................  8 

STEWARDSHIP  
     Treasurer's Report  ................................ ................................ ..  9 

            201 7 Operating Statement/201 8 Budget. ...........................  11  
            Balance Sheet  ................................ ................................  13  

            Detail Fund Activity  ................................ .........................  15  
     Annual Giving /Stewardship  ................................ .....................  16  

     Building & Grounds é ................................ ..............................  17  
     Administration.  ................................ ................................ ......  18  

OUTREACH & SOCIAL JUSTICE  

     Outreach  ................................ ................................ ..............  18  
     Monetary Outreach  ................................ ................................  23  

CHURCH COMMUNICATION  
   Communications  ................................ ................................ ......  23  

   Website  ................................ ................................ ..................  24  
WORSHIP  

     Worship  ................................ ................................ ................  24  
     Music...........  ................................ ................................ .....  ...25  

     Rota  ................................ ................................ .....................  26  
     St. Anne's Altar Guild  ................................ .............................  27  

     Acol ytes  ................................ ................................ ...............  28  
     Greeters/Ushers  ................................ ................................ ....  28  

FELLOWSHIP 
     Parish Life  ................................ ................................ ............  29  

     Helping Hands  ................................ ................................ .......  29  

CHRISTIAN FORMATION  
     Family Ministry  ................................ ................................ ......  29  

     Children  ................................ ................................ ...............  30  
     Youth  ................................ ................................ ...................  31  

      Adults. .................... ................. ... ................. .... . .............. .. . 32  
STATISTICAL REPORTS  

     Metrical  ................................ ................................ ................  33  
     Attendance  ................................ ................................ ...........  33  

     Directory of Parish Leadership  ................................ .................  36  
RESOLUTIONS OF COURTESY  ................................ .......................  37  

 



 

 

 

2 

St. Christopherõs Annual Parish Meeting and Reports  

Agenda for 10 6th  Annual Meeting on Jan. 28 , 201 8 
 

I.  Call to Order , Opening P rayer and Worship begins at 10:3 0 AM  

II.   Rectorôs Report/Sermon delivered during Worship  

III.  Break for lunch  

I V. Appointment of Clerk and Minutes of 10 5 rd  Annual Meeting  

V. Nominating Committee Report  

A. Recognition of Retiring Vestry Members ..................... .. ... Rev. Eric Biddy  

B. Introduction of Committee and Nominees ......................... .Anna Clissold  

VI.  Senior Wardenôs Report......................................... ...... .. .............. .Hal Rees  

VI I. Finance Report and  Budget............ ..... ....... ................ .. .... ...Marty Dunlavey  

A. Thanking Stewardship Team Co -Chairs ....................... .... .Rev. Eric Biddy  

VIII . Other Business  

 I X. Resolutions of Courtesy  

X. Adjournment, Closing Prayer , and Dismissal  
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Vestry Members and Nominees  

 

Retiring Senior Warden  

 Hal Rees  

 

Retiri ng Vestry Member s (Class of 201 7 )  

 Anna Clissold  

 Garret Curran  

 Mark Sage  
 

Continuing Vestry Members  

 Senior Warden   Joe Dorchack  (succeeds from Junior Warden)  

  Junior Warden   Meagan Luhrs  (elected by the V estry )  

 

Class of 2019  (Nominees )  

 Emily Clark -McHale  

 Laura Jordahl  

 Dan TeVelde  

 

Class of 202 0  

 Rich Cancellare (nominee, to fill unexpired term of Meagan Luhrs )  

 Chris Miller  

 Priscilla Nied  

 

Class of 2021  (nominees)  

 Deb Maue  

 Jenn Urso  

 Peter Walters  

 

Voting members of the Parish are . . .  

baptized persons age 16 or older who regularly attend public worship and are recognized as 

members of the parish by the rector and one warden. The name of a voting memb er must 

have appeared on the treasurerôs books as having contributed by pledge or otherwise in the 

last six months. Voting members are also conscientiously attached to the doctrine, discipline, 

and worship of the Episcopal Church.  

 

Vestry Nominating Committee  

Retiring Senior Warden, Hal Rees , 

Retiring  Vestry Member, Anna Clissold  

Continu ing Vestry Member, Emily Clark -McHale  

Non -Vestry Member, Christopher Millsap  

Rector, The Reverend Eric Biddy  
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Vestry Nominees - Bios 

Rich Cancellare  -  Rich has been a member of St. Christopher's since 2001.   Over the past 17 

years, he has served in a variety of positions within the church;  vestry, acolyte coordinator 

(and trainer), thurifer, chalice bearer, and most recently youth group leader.   Rich primarily 

serves during and attends the  10:30  service, but can occasionally be spotted at 

the  8am  service.   His two daughters have both been confirmed here and his youngest was  also 

baptized at St. Christopher's  

Deb Maue  ï In January, 1995, I visited St. Christophers for the very first time, and had the 

good fortune to sit behind then -office assistant Edith Aldworth, who recruited me to the choir. 

(No one said "no" to Edith.)  Exactly 23 years later, I'm still a member of the choir, and I'm 

also a chalice bearer and, most recently, an Altar Guild member. This will be my 3rd tour 

on  vestry. The first was during the capital campaign/ architectural  planning for the renovation 

and add ition, and I don't remember much about the second because I had a baby and a 

toddler at the time. There have been many changes at St.  Christopher's over my time here, 

but it remains a very special place where we all gather not only to  worship but to suppor t each 

other in doing God's work in the world. I'm looking forward to helping to shape the course 

over the next few years.  

Jen n  Urso  -  My name is Jennifer Urso and I attend Wiggle Worship with my husband, Bill, and 

my 3.5 year old daughter, Bria. After try ing a few different Episcopal churches in the western 

suburbs, we began regularly attending St. Christopherôs in early 2014, while we were 

expecting, as it was important to us that we raised our  daughter within a strong Christian 

community of faith and we really felt at home with a smaller, tightly -knit parish. In fact, Bria 

was Ericôs first baptism at St. Côs (and I believe ever) ï and she didnôt even cry! Iôve never 

served on a vestry before, b ut was raised in the Episcopal Church , having been baptized, 

confirmed and insisting my husband and I get married in the Episcopal church. Most recently, 

I served on the Stewardship committee, which kicked off with a series of summer fellowship 

events and concluded with our annual giving campaign. Having a young family, Iôm most 

passionate about engaging young people in the church (Iôve loved seeing how much Wiggle 

Worship has exploded over the past several months) and finding ways for them to stay 

engaged through high school and into early adulthood . 

Peter Walters  -  I have been a member of St. Christopher's for 25 years. I raised 4 children in 

this church who are all now well into their adult lives. I am also "Pop -Pop" to four 

grandchildren, all currently l iving nearby in Chicagoland. I love the vibrancy and commitment 

of this church community, and look forward to serving as a member of the  Vestry, especially 

at this particularly exciting time. I have served as a member of the  Vestry  here twice in the 

past. I am also Director of the Altar Guild, a member of the choir, a chalice bearer and a 

lector. My wife, Trish, and I first met at St. Christopher's 25 years ago. We were married at 

this church 8 years ago, after having fallen in love while co - leading one of this parish's youth 

groups . 
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Minutes  

105th Annual Meeting, January 29, 2017  

St. Christopher ôs Episcopal Church, Oak Park, IL  

 

I.  Call to Order, Opening Prayer and Worship . The Annual Meeting opened at 10:30 

a.m. with the worship service.  

 

II.  Rector ôs Report . Father Biddy delivered the Rector ôs Report as the Sunday sermon.  

 

III.  Break for lunch . The meeting broke for lunch following the worship service and resumed 

at 12:01 p.m. Food was available in Ahlborn Hall where parishioners served themselves and  

returned with their plates to the sanctuary.  

 

IV.  Appointment of the Clerk and approval of the Minutes of the 104t h  Annual 

Meeting  

The chair appointed Emily Culbertson the clerk of this year ôs annual meeting.  

 

Ani Soto moved and Peter Thompson seconded th at the Minutes of the 104th Annual meeting 

be approved. The motion passed unanimously.  

 

Thanks to Holly Burt, who served as clerk of the meeting in 2016.  

 

V.  Nominating Committee Report  

 

A.   Recognition of Retiring Vestry Members . Father Biddy acknowledge d the retirement of 

several Vestry members with icons: Senior Warden Sheryl Roche; retiring vestry members 

Jennifer Kenoian, Peter Koelling (absent but represented by Demetra Koelling) and Betsy 

Bennet; and clerk Emily Culbertson. Father Biddy thanked the year ôs Vestry for being smart 

and wise people who gave their time to the church.  

 

B.   Introduction of Nominees . Betsy Bennet thanked the members of the nominating 

committee:  Retiring senior warden Sheryl Roche, continuing Vestry member Mark Sage, and 

non -Vestry member Christopher Millsap.  

  

Bennet introduced the new Vestry clerk, Adam Baig, and the Vestry nomine es for the Class of 

2020: Meagan Luhrs, Chris Miller, and Priscilla Nied. Bennet also introduced Garrett Curran, 

who was nominated to complete the Class of 2018 term of incoming Junior Warden Joe 

Dorchack.  

 

The incoming Vestry slate of Garrett Curran, Meag an Luhrs, Chris Miller and Priscilla Nied was 

elected to the Vestry with unanimous, enthusiastic assent of the meeting.  

 

Father Biddy commissioned incoming clerk Baig, the incoming Vestry members, and incoming 

vergers Scott Phillips and Noam Greene. Bill P earson, who was absent and represented by Eva 

Pearson, was also introduced as a new verger.  

 

Father Biddy recognized and thanked outgoing verger Harlie Youngblood and the new liturgy 

team for helping to sort out Sunday problems helping him as new priest. F ather Biddy said he 

would miss Youngblood ôs service and noted he would be singing in the choir.  
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VI.  Senior Warden ôs Report.  

 

A. Warden ôs Report. Roche drew attention to her written report for details about the year. She 

reported that it ôs been an honor an d privilege to be part of the Vestry and to serve as Junior 

and Senior Warden. Roche praised the congregation, as there has never been a need that has 

stayed a need for very long. It ôs always handled, she said.  

 

B. Vote: Diocesan Convention Delegates. Ward en Roche introduced a slate of delegates to the 

diocesan convention, which is held the weekend before Thanksgiving. The slate included Hal 

Rees, Laura Kliewer, Jennifer Holt Enriquez and alternates Bill Pearson and Sheryl Roche.  

 

Demetra Koelling moved and  Rich Nied seconded a motion to approve the slate, and the parish 

unanimously approved the motion.  

 

VII.  By - Laws Changes  

 

A. Waiver of Notice to Amend By - Laws . During the Senior Warden ôs Report, Father Biddy 

reported that the church failed to provide 30 da ys notification of a motion to amend the parish 

by - laws, as the church sent an email blast to the parish 25 days before the meeting. He asked 

the parish to vote on a waiver of the 30 -day notification. Demetra Koelling moved and Rich 

Nied seconded a motion to waive the 30 -day notification requirement. The motion was 

unanimously approved.  

 

B. By - Law Change Request: Audit Requirements . Warden Roche walked the parish 

through a proposed change, in article IV, section 3 , that  would amend the by - laws to match 

the current financial accounting practices of the parish.  

 

The full sentence that the Vestry wanted revised currently stated that all such records should 

be submitted for outside audit once every five years. Roche said no one remembered that 

audit taking plac e, as audit s are expensive. The Vestry requested that instead that financial 

records should be reviewed internally once every two years. Roche said the Vestry believed 

internal review would be more likely to catch a problem and would be much less expensive.  

 

During di scussion, parishioners noted that in the past, Viasis employed a priest with an 

accounting background who would do audits inexpensively, although Treasurer Marty 

Dunlavey was unsure if he was qualified to render an opinion on the finances. Parishioners 

also asked if the motion addressed who did the internal review (it does not, but the church ôs 

intention is for member of the parish Finance Committee who are qualified would conduct the 

review) and if the Vestry knew of the practices of other parishes (other churches of St. 

Christopher ôs size do this and the Diocese approved of the proposed process; larger churches 

have more involved processes). Parishioners also asked if the church has its own tax -exempt 

identification number, which carries auditing and repor ting requirements (the church does 

not). Parishioners also expressed interest in the Diocese could create a program to trade 

treasurers for financial reviews. Finally, parishioners requested the Vestry devise a plan and 

put it in writing for the process fo r the internal audit. Demetra Koelling and John Hillman 

agreed to participate in such a process.  
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A motion was made and seconded to change the by - laws as follows, under Article VI: Officers 

and Committees of the Vestry, Section 3, The Treasurer:  

 

157   All such records are always subject to the inspection of the  

158   Rector, Wardens, or Vestry and shall be submitted for an outside audit not less than 

once every  

159   five years.  

 

Delete: an outside audit not less than once every five years.  

Change to:  internal review not less than once every two years.  

 

The motion was unanimously approved.  

 

C. By - Laws Change Request : Committees. Warden Roche requested the parish motion, 

second and approve the deletion of the following sentence from the by - laws as unnece ssarily 

bureaucratic, under Section 6, other committees:  

 

177  Such committees shall be responsible for developing statements of policy, procedure, and  

178  areas of concern.  

 

Rich Nied moved and Mark Sage seconded a motion to delete the following language  from the 

parish by - laws:  

177  Such committees shall be responsible for developing statements of policy, procedure, and  

178  areas of concern.  

 

 

VIII.  Finance Report and Budget .  

 

A. Treasurer ôs Report . Treasurer Marty Dunlavey provided a summary of the 20 16 parish 

budget. The church started with 60 pledges and 12 regular contributors who did not pledge. 

The church budgeted for $282,000 total expenditures. After removing $7,000 in interim rector 

expenses, a $275,000 budget was proposed. Last year, the churc h spent $281,000. The 

church had planned on a disability insurance settlement of $20,000 and had planned to put 

those funds into investments or into a project to refurbish or replace the pews. However, due 

to a filing deadline no one was aware of, the sett lement payment could not be received. The 

church also spent some unexpected amounts for the resumption of the children ôs choir and 

overdue tuning and repairs to the organ, and had a slight shortfall from the projected income 

from the Lilly grant. However, the church was fortunate to receive additional giving, and 

finished the year with a small surplus of $1,200.  

Investments finished at about $462,000 and ended about $1,000 better than where they 

started. The church was allotted to take between $13,000 and $ 14,000 from investments but 

took another $14,000 to cover working cash flow. This year, the church diverted the housing 

trust ($160,000) into housing for the rector.  

 

Treasurer Dunlavey reported that the Vestry is working on plans to build an outdoor 

columbarium. The cost will be between $8,000 and $14,000. A substantial donation will cover 

part of the cost and the rest will come from capital reserve.  
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For 2017, Treasurer Dunlavey reported, the church has 60 pledges and 12 people who give 

regularly but  did not pledge. The Vestry approved a budget of $272,000 with no big 

programmatic changes apart from funding the children ôs choir, a slight increase in the 

diocesan pledge and a slight raise for the office manager. The year could end with a deficit of 

$5, 800, but there is too much uncertainty to know for sure.  

 

During discussion, Peter Thompson thanked Treasurer Dunlavey for his service and associate 

treasurers Eva Pearson and Priscilla Nied. The parish thanked them with a round of applause.  

 

On a personal  note, Dunlavey offered special thanks to the late Rachel Bergstrom, longtime 

associate treasurer who had recently passed away, who for years came to church each week 

and diligently paid the bills and did payroll. Dunlavey noted that her efforts were a gre at 

support to him and to the parish as a whole, and that she will be dearly missed. He also said 

that Linda Bolte had taken over these responsibilities. He also thanked Priscilla Nied and Eva 

Pearson for their efforts.  

 

B. Thank Stewardship Team Co - Chairs .  Father Biddy also thanked Mara Maas and Clara 

Sage for running the annual stewardship campaign and thanked their team.  

 

IX.  Other Business  

 

There was no other business to discuss.  

 

X.  Resolutions of Courtesy  

 

Father Biddy highlighted the Resolutions of Co urtesy on page 36 of the packet, which the 

parish approved with a round of applause.  

 

 

XI.  Adjournment, Closing Prayer and Dismissal .  

 

Peter Thompson moved and Hal Rees seconded a motion to end the meeting, which was 

unanimously approved. The Annual Meet ing was closed with prayer at 12:48 p.m. and Deacon 

Sue Youngblood dismissed the service.  

 

Respectfully submitted by Emily Culbertson, the clerk of the 105th annual meeting  

 

Senior Wardenôs Report 

Dear Friends,  
 

It has been an honor and a pleasure to serve  as the Senior Warden of the Vestry this past 

year.  The Vestry undertook some major capital improvements to the building and made many 

other important decisions.  

 

Perhaps the most visible task the Vestry accomplished in outreach was to offer sanctuary to 

Lalo, who many of you have met in the past few weeks.  Discussions regarding ways to help 

refugees began in February and continued throughout the year.  In October St. Christopherôs 

was approached by the Oak Park Unity Temple regarding a partnership to pro vide sanctuary to 

an undocumented person, and this partnership discussion led to the current situation with 
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Lalo.  This situation is expected to last only a few months, but in the future there will likely be 

others who will need our help.  We have learned quite a bit by having Lalo here in the church, 

but also have much to learn about how we can help refugees.  

 

In this cold January weather, it is easy to forget that there was a need to replace two air 

conditioners that failed over the summer .  The Vestry an d people of St. Christopherôs are 

grateful to the anonymous parishioner who funded the purchase of the new units.  Another 

major capital improvement that occupied much discussion this year was the planning and 

building of the outdoor columbarium and memori al garden on the South wall of the nave, 

which will provide a peaceful place for families to remember their loved ones.  Special thanks 

go to Marty Dunlavey, Wendy Norris, and Barbara Kohnhorst, who participated in the 

columbarium planning along with Laura  Jordahl and other members of the Vestry.  

 

Other topics that occupied discussion for the Vestry this year included updates for the altar 

linens and a photography policy to guide the use of cameras in our building and during 

worship services.  A Mutual Mini stry Review was conducted to evaluate the state of the parish 

and what we could be doing better.  St. Christopherôs also continued a tradition of guiding 

parishioners considering the priesthood by nominating Noam Greene for postulancy.  

 

In the coming year,  the Vestry will continue to face new challenges.  The boiler for the heat is 

now old and will likely need to be replaced.  We have the happy problem that our parish is 

growing, but there will need to be continued discussion regarding how we will accommoda te 

this growth.  I leave you in the capable hands of Joe Dorchack, who will take over as Senior 

Warden.  

 

Respectfully submitted,  

 

Hal Rees  
 

Stewardship  
 

Treasurerôs Report 

2017  Operations  

This year turned out very much as planned. We budgeted our total spending for $272,000, 

with a deficit of $5,800. We actually spent $305,000, of which $23,000 was for air conditioner 

replacements, entirely funded by a generous gift from a parishioner, and after factoring that 

cost out, total expenditures were $282,000. This increase in expenditures was brought about 

by an unexpected pension deficit of $3,900, floor cleaning and increased overall cleaning costs 

of $2,800, and other miscellaneous small expenses.  

 

Revenue from non pledge members, along with various gifts, e nabled us to hold the deficit at 

$7,000, which was $1,200 worse than budget.  

 

Investments  
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Investments performed well this year, growing by $23,000 (5%) and ending at $486,000. This 

is in spite of reducing the accounts by $30,000, of which $13,000 was for  budgeted transfers, 

with the remainder for funding of the columbarium construction.  

 

Capital Improvements  

 

The principle improvement this year was construction of the columbarium for a total cost of 

$28,000. Of this amount, $11,400 was funded from donatio ns and the remainder came from 

investments. The funding deficit of $16,000 is expected to be more than paid for over time by 

inurnment donations of $900 for single and $1,200 for double inurnments.  

 

2018 Budget  

 

Weôve received 73 pledges of which 9 are totally new. We lost 1 from death of a parishioner 

and 2 from members moving away. This compares to 2017 in which there were 60 pledges, 

although about 5 members simply didnôt pledge through apparent oversight. It therefore 

becomes useful to compare total rev enue. After removing the effects of the special gift for the 

air conditioners, revenues are expected to increase by about $6,000 to a new amount of 

$281,000.  

 

There are changes in the spending mix, with reductions in pension and other expense 

spending bein g offset by increases in Discretionary Fund and building cleaning costs, but 

aggregate spending will remain at last yearôs levels, allowing for a very slight surplus. 

 

Thanks again to Priscilla, Eva, and Linda for their fait hful work in looking after the Sunday 

collections and paying the bills and payroll.  

Respectfully su bmitted by Marty Dunlavey, Treasurer  
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St Christopher ôs Episcopal Church Budget Comparison (continued)  

 

 


